

# GLOBAL PRISON TRENDS 2015



**SPECIAL FOCUS**

**Pull-out section**

**Drugs and  
imprisonment**

# **DRUGS AND IMPRISONMENT**

**The enforcement of drug laws has major implications for the use and practice of imprisonment the world over.**

**This special feature seeks to map out the various ways in which a country's drug policy impacts on its prisons.**

In March 2016 the UN General Assembly will hold a special session on drugs, the first for 20 years. This provides an opportunity to rethink the best ways to regulate narcotic drugs and to limit the role of criminal punishment to grave crimes.

International conventions require drug offences to be punishable and the most serious crimes to be 'liable to adequate punishment particularly by imprisonment or other penalties of deprivation of liberty'.<sup>1</sup> Treatment, as an alternative to prison, is however mentioned in many provisions of the conventions alongside education, after-care, rehabilitation and social reintegration, clearly indicating that 'abusers of drugs' do not need to be criminally punished.

## Drugs and the use of prison

The so-called 'war on drugs' has resulted in the prosecution of drug offences in many countries with lengthy sentences for those involved in trafficking, but also for use and possession of narcotics. In most US states possession is classed as a felony leading to harsh prison terms which in many cases are mandatory.<sup>2</sup> Recent figures show that in England and Wales in 2013-14 almost 2,000 people received immediate prison sentences for possessing Class C drugs which include tranquillisers, valium and anabolic steroids.<sup>3</sup>

People charged with or convicted of offences related to the prohibition of drugs represent a sizeable proportion of people in prison both awaiting trial and serving sentences, in many countries. These offences comprise on the one hand the cultivation, production, sale and trafficking of illegal drugs and on the other hand, their possession and use. It has been estimated that expenditure by EU countries on drug law offenders in prisons is within the range of EUR 3.7 billion to EUR 5.9 billion.<sup>4</sup>

A 2013 UNODC study suggests that offences related to drug possession currently comprise more than eight out of ten of total global drug-related offences. The study states that the global increase in drug-related crime is driven mainly by a rising number of offences related to drug possession, particularly in Europe and Africa. As a result of such trends, offences related to drug possession currently

comprise 83 per cent of total global drug-related offences.<sup>5</sup> Moreover the vast majority of traffickers in prison are low-level offenders.

Research suggests that punishment has a limited impact upon reducing illicit drug use, with countries which impose severe penalties for possession and personal consumption of drugs no more likely to deter drug use in the community than countries imposing less severe sanctions.<sup>6</sup> A recent survey conducted by the UK government found that 'evidence from other countries show that levels of drug use are influenced by factors more complex and nuanced than legislation and enforcement alone'.<sup>7</sup>

Evidence also shows that a high rate of relapse to drug use, drug overdose and recidivism among drug dependent individuals after they are released from prison, especially if there are no linkages to community services and no continuum of care.<sup>8</sup>

In addition to offences related to the production, sale or use of illegal drugs, in many parts of the world large numbers of prisoners are charged with or convicted of other crimes whose commission is in some way connected to illegal drugs. These include violent crimes committed by drug gangs and organised criminal groups which, according to the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights have in the worst cases 'corrupted significant State institutions (...) creating a climate of impunity, and

establishing vast illegal economies that significantly weaken the State'.<sup>9</sup> They also include property crimes committed by people dependent on drugs who require funds to feed their addiction. Reliable statistics are not available about the numbers of these categories but crimes triggered by drug-related activities account for a particularly large proportion of prisoners in Latin America.

There is also evidence that many crimes are committed under the influence of drugs or alcohol. A recent study of more than 7,000 prisoners in Latin America found that 31 per cent of inmates consumed alcohol or drugs before committing the crime for which he or she was incarcerated.<sup>10</sup>

### Gender disparity

Prison statistics show that a higher percentage of women than of men are in prison for drug offences.

A 2012 study revealed that more than one in four women in European and Central Asian prisons were imprisoned for drug offences.<sup>11</sup>

In many Latin American countries such as Argentina (68.2 per cent) Costa Rica (70 per cent) and Peru (66.38 per cent) the rates are higher still.<sup>12</sup> In Ecuador, 77 per cent of women in prison were incarcerated for drug offences compared to 33.5 per cent of the male prison population.<sup>13</sup> The gender disparity has been attributed to the greater ease with which low-level crimes can be prosecuted.<sup>14</sup>

**Percentage of prisoners in selected jurisdictions whose main offence relates to the sale or possession of drugs; and the percentage of prisoners estimated to be drug users**

Percentage of prison population	Whose main offence is a drug offence	Who are drug users <sup>15</sup>
<b>EUROPE<sup>16</sup></b>		
Bulgaria	6.2	21.6
Croatia	22.4	17.3
Denmark	22.1	8
France	13.9	–
Germany	14.1	33
Iceland	21.4	–
Ireland	19.6	–
Italy	38.8	23.9
Latvia	14.3	17.7
Netherlands	14	57
Portugal	20.6	–
Romania	4.2	2
Russia	–	14.8
Spain	25.8	–
Sweden	20.6	42
Ukraine	14.9	–
<b>AMERICAS<sup>17</sup></b>		
Argentina Federal	33 Federal	64.4
Bolivia	45	–
Brazil	19.2	–
Canada	16.2 (15.7m, 26.3f)	56.7
Colombia	17	–
Ecuador	34	33.9
Peru	23.8	–
Trinidad and Tobago	35	–
USA states	16.8 (16.2m, 25.1f)	–
USA Federal	49	–
<b>AFRICA<sup>18</sup></b>		
South Africa	2.9	–
<b>ASIA-PACIFIC<sup>19</sup></b>		
Australia	12	70
Indonesia	–	70
New Zealand	10	5.5
Thailand	65 (82f)	–

Research also suggested that more serious offenders, mainly male, escape imprisonment or have their sentences reduced by entering plea-bargaining deals and providing assistance to the prosecution, which women are usually unable to provide.<sup>20</sup>

**Drug offences and the death penalty**

Although the death penalty for drug offences is non-compliant with international law, it is retained by 33 countries. Around 1,000 people are executed every year as a result. In 2013, the death penalty was used for drug-related offences in a number of countries, including China, Indonesia, Iran, Laos, Malaysia, Pakistan, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Thailand, UAE, Viet Nam and Yemen.<sup>21</sup>

900 prisoners awaiting execution in Malaysia in October 2012 were drug offenders.<sup>22</sup> In October 2014, 111 prisoners on death row in Pakistan were drug offenders.<sup>23</sup>

In some States, ethnic minorities and marginalised groups living in poverty are disproportionately targeted by drug enforcement efforts.<sup>24</sup> Statistics also show that very large proportions of foreign nationals in prison are charged with or convicted of drug related offences particularly trafficking.

Drug law enforcement also disproportionately impacts on minorities. In the USA, African Americans make up 13 per cent of the population. Yet they account for 33.6 per cent of drug arrests and 37 per cent of people sent to state prison on drug charges. Black people are 3.7 times more likely to be arrested for marijuana possession than white people despite comparable usage rates.<sup>25</sup> Similar racial disparities have been observed elsewhere including the UK, Canada and Australia.<sup>26</sup>

## Alternatives to prison

A variety of alternatives to imprisonment have been developed to deal with offenders who have problems with drug dependency. Specialist drug courts have proved successful in reducing recidivism, for example in the USA by promoting recovery from addiction.<sup>27</sup> Their sanctions provide a judicially supervised programme of substance dependency treatment and other services, aiming to address not only an individual's immediate offence, but their longer-term reintegration into the community, thereby helping to prevent reoffending.

Community based alternatives can include various forms of treatment combined with regular drug testing to ensure that offenders abstain

from drugs. This may include talking therapies, and/or the use of substitution drugs which reduce the harms associated with sharing of needles and provide an opportunity to recover from addiction. In the USA and a variety of other countries, specialist drug courts oversee such programmes.<sup>28</sup> Promising results have been obtained by the HOPE Probation programme in Hawaii.<sup>29</sup> This has shown that imposing swift, certain but moderate sanctions on offenders who fail to comply with the terms of their probation supervision reduces re-offending and increases rates of recovery.

In some countries, particularly in South East Asia, residential alternatives may be little different to imprisonment. Many people are held in mandatory 'drug detention'

centres, including some 235,000 people in China and South East Asia.<sup>30</sup> UN monitors found a treatment facility in Brazil to be more like a prison than a hospital, 'as evidenced by the architecture of this facility and by the fact that patients had to keep their heads down and their hands behind their backs when walking through the facility and when talking to staff'.<sup>31</sup> Inadequacies of informal rehabilitation centres in Peru were exposed by two deadly fires in 2011 and 2012.<sup>32</sup>

In March 2012, 12 UN agencies called on states to close compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres and implement voluntary, evidence-informed and rights-based health and social services in the community.<sup>33</sup>

## Drugs and the management of prisons

The often large numbers of prisoners with drug problems and/or involved in drug trafficking pose a wide range of challenges for prison administrators. Various studies have indicated that the percentage of people in prison who have a drug problem ranges from 40 to 80 per cent and drug use amongst offenders entering prison is on the increase.<sup>34</sup> The constantly changing nature of psycho-active substances, some legal others not, adds a further dimension of complexity to the problem.

Harsh drug laws have led to sharp increases in the number of prisoners who are detained before trial and serve their sentences in accommodation which is often wholly inadequate in terms of space and facilities. A report on the Americas concluded that 'prisons not only fail to rehabilitate, but often serve as shelters from which criminals continue to operate'.<sup>35</sup> A study in East Africa found that 'the rehabilitation mandate of prisons is difficult to achieve in an environment where inmates abuse drugs and substances; this is because cases of inmate 'indiscipline and infractions rise'.<sup>36</sup>

Apart from the general pressures resulting from overcrowding there are a number of specific challenges arising from the over-incarceration of drug related offenders.

Prisons can become effective vehicles for spreading drug use because it is easy for drug users to establish social relationships and pass on their drug habit.<sup>37</sup> Boredom and lack of constructive activities in prisons can also increase the likelihood of drug use.

There is evidence that many prisoners initiate injecting drugs for the first time in prison.<sup>38</sup> Between three and five per cent of women prisoners surveyed in 2014 in Jordan and nine per cent in Tunisia stated that they started using drugs or alcohol while in detention.<sup>39</sup>

### Health challenges

Health challenges arise from the fact that people who inject drugs often continue drug use inside prison.

In many countries, access to proven harm-reduction measures – including syringe exchange programmes and opiate substitution

therapy – is extremely limited, non-existent or banned. Where these measures have been introduced, levels of disease have fallen among prisoners, for example in Moldova.<sup>40</sup>

Failure to provide healthcare and harm-reduction programmes for drug injecting users facilitates transmission of diseases such as HIV and hepatitis C.<sup>41</sup> Unsterile injection equipment is often shared in the absence of the provision of needles and syringes, which are available in perhaps 60 out of 10,000 prisons worldwide.<sup>42</sup> In Mauritania in 2012 there was an estimated HIV prevalence of 24.8 per cent among prisoners, 40 per cent of whom inject drugs.<sup>43</sup> The number of HIV positive prisoners in Romania increased six fold between 2008 and 2013.<sup>44</sup> Attention has also been drawn to the unacceptable high number of deaths of prisoners from overdose in the immediate post release period.<sup>45</sup> Access to substance abuse treatment programmes, in many countries, is discriminatory towards women, available only in men's prisons<sup>46</sup> or in less advantageous conditions (eg without a separate 'clean zone').<sup>47</sup>

## Safety and violence

In many countries, drugs are smuggled into prison by visitors, businesses which come to the prison, or during trips to court.<sup>48</sup> There is evidence from a number of countries that drugs are sold to prisoners by, or with the corrupt approval or involvement of staff and even cultivated inside prisons.<sup>49</sup> For example, illegal drug sales and use are widespread in prisons in Guatemala.<sup>50</sup> The use and manufacture of illicit drugs in prisons is a serious problem in Indonesia.<sup>51</sup>

In some countries, the buying and selling of drugs forms part of a black market inside prisons.<sup>52</sup> The rivalries triggered thereby frequently lead to lethal violence within prisons. The problem is most acute in so called self-governing prisons, for example in Latin America, where leaders of drug gangs are often in effective control of prisons. Corruption, overcrowding, prisoner abuse, alcohol and drug addiction, and lack of security combine to produce life threatening conditions.<sup>53</sup>

In Denmark's Ringe Prison where up to 75 per cent of inmates have a substance abuse problem, monitors were told that drugs were available on the accommodation wings and their use and trade were linked to violent incidents.<sup>54</sup> An inspection of a private prison in Liverpool in the UK found that 'gang issues and the availability of drugs, particularly new psychoactive substances (so-called 'legal highs' such as 'Spice' and 'Black Mamba'), were a significant factor in much of the violence'.<sup>55</sup>

Attempts to assert control over drug problems can lead to unrest and even riots.<sup>56</sup>

In order to gain control, prison authorities often attempt to keep convicted drug traffickers apart from the rest of the prison population. This strategy is used in many prisons in Brazil<sup>57</sup> and is being planned in Thailand.<sup>58</sup> In Turkey drug offenders are held in high security prisons where many are held in isolation with consequent damage to their physical and psychological well-being.<sup>59</sup>

## Trends in policy and practice

There is a growing recognition that drug use should be treated as a public health rather than a criminal justice problem. In its World Drug Report 2012, UNODC suggested rebalancing drug control policy through alternative development, prevention, treatment and fundamental human rights.<sup>60</sup>

According to the UNODC, treating drug use as a public health issue and reducing the use of imprisonment is entirely consistent with international conventions.<sup>61</sup> The Executive Director told the 2014 Commission on Narcotic Drugs that 'a public health response to the drug use problem should consider alternatives to penalization and incarceration of people with use disorders'.<sup>62</sup>

The UN High Commissioner for Human Rights has also stated that it is 'possible, and consistent with current international drug control treaties, to re-frame some drug-related conduct as administrative offences, followed with a social and medical response'.<sup>63</sup>

As a consequence a number of countries have introduced a less repressive approach, particularly to the possession of small quantities of drugs. For example, Georgia,<sup>64</sup> Italy,<sup>65</sup> Malta,<sup>66</sup> Slovakia,<sup>67</sup> Dubai,<sup>68</sup> The Gambia,<sup>69</sup> Jamaica,<sup>70</sup> Ecuador<sup>71</sup> and Japan<sup>72</sup> have reduced or are planning to reduce the severity of the criminal justice response to drug users.

In August 2013, the US Attorney General instructed federal prosecutors to stop charging many non-violent drug defendants with offences that carry mandatory minimum sentences. More recently, the Justice Department has encouraged more applications for clemency by such offenders and the US Sentencing Commission voted to lower substantially its recommended sentences for drug dealers, and has made this retroactively applicable to 46,000 prisoners, whose sentences would be cut by an average of 25 months. Prisoners will not be released before November 2015 and the releases are to be phased in over a period of years.<sup>73</sup>

Reducing penalties for drug use can have unintended consequences however. In Brazil, the 'depenalisation' of drug use appears to have led to more users being charged with trafficking offences for which sentences were increased. This, in turn, is one of the main factors behind the increase in Brazil's prison population in recent years.<sup>74</sup>

A small number of countries are looking to toughen responses to drug possession eg Bulgaria<sup>75</sup> and others to increase sentences for trafficking eg the Australian state of Victoria.<sup>76</sup>

More deep seated reforms to the regulation of drugs are underway in a number of countries. Twenty-one US states and the District of Columbia have legalised marijuana for medical use. Colorado and Washington have allowed the sale and use of marijuana for recreational use. Several other states, including Oregon and Alaska, are expected to vote on legalising recreational marijuana within the next year.<sup>77</sup> In December 2013 Uruguay became the first country in the world to make it legal to grow, sell and consume marijuana.<sup>78</sup>

## RECOMMENDATION

**In light of the growing acknowledgement of the unintended negative consequences of the 'war on drugs' and the recognition that treatment and rehabilitation of illicit drug users are more effective than imprisonment, drug policies should be reviewed.**

# Endnotes

- 1 Article 36, The Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs (1961) as amended by its Protocol of 1972; the Convention on Psychotropic Substances (1971); and the United Nations Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances (1988).
- 2 'Penalties and sentencing', <http://www.drugabuse.net/drug-policy/penalties-for-drug-abuse/>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 3 UK Ministry of Justice, Drugs: Misuse, <http://www.theyworkforyou.com/wrans/?id=2014-09-09.208713.h&s=drugs#g208713.r0> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 4 European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, *Estimating public expenditure on drug-law offenders in prison in Europe*, February 2014.
- 5 UNODC, *World crime trends and emerging issues and responses in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice*, 2013.
- 6 UNODC, *From coercion to cohesion: Treating drug dependence through health care, not punishment*, Discussion Paper, New York, 2010.
- 7 UK Home Office, *Drugs: International comparators*, October 2014, [https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/368489/DrugsInternationalComparators.pdf](https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/368489/DrugsInternationalComparators.pdf), <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 8 UNODC 2010, *From coercion to cohesion*.
- 9 UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, 16 June 2014, <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14712&LangID=E>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 10 'Over half of inmates are under 32-years-old', Buenos Aires Herald, 9 September 2014, <http://www.buenosairesherald.com/article/169279/over-half-of-inmates-are-under-32yearsold> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 11 Cause for Alarm: *The Incarceration of Women for Drug Offences in Europe and Central Asia, and the need for Legislative and Sentencing Reform*, Eka Iakobishvili, Harm Reduction International, March 2012.
- 12 Global Commission on Drug Policy, *Counting the costs of over half of century of the 'war on drugs'*, 2014.
- 13 Report to the UN General Assembly by Special Rapporteur on violence against women, Rashida Manjoo, *Pathways to, conditions and consequences of incarceration for women*, 21 August 2013, A/68/340, para. 26.
- 14 Cornell Law School's Avon Global Center for Women and Justice and International Human Rights Clinic, Ministry of Defence of Argentina and the University of Chicago Law School International Human Rights Clinic, *Women in Prison in Argentina: Causes, Conditions, and Consequences*, 2013, p15.
- 15 Unless otherwise stated, all data in Column 2 is taken from the UNODC 2014 World Drug Report Annex 1, [https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2014/World\\_Drug\\_Report\\_2014\\_web.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2014/World_Drug_Report_2014_web.pdf), <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 16 Data in Column 1 for Council of Europe countries from SPACE 1 Statistics 2012, [http://www.coe.int/t/DGHL/STANDARDSETTING/PRISONS/PCCP%20documents%202014/Council-of-Europe\\_SPACE-I-2012-E\\_Final\\_140507.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/DGHL/STANDARDSETTING/PRISONS/PCCP%20documents%202014/Council-of-Europe_SPACE-I-2012-E_Final_140507.pdf) <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 17 Data in Column 1 for Latin America from Transnational Institute, *System overload: Drug laws and prisons in South America*, 2010: <http://druglawreform.info/en/publications/systems-overload>. For Canada from Public Safety Canada, *Corrections and conditional release: Statistical overview*, Table C15, 2013, <http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrscs/pblctns/crrctns-cndtln-rls-2013/crrctns-cndtln-rls-2013-eng.pdf>. For US states, *Prisoners in 2012 – Advance Counts* by E Ann Carson and Daniela Golinelli, BJS Statisticians, <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p12ac.pdf>. For US Federal, see *Federal Bureau of Prisons website*, [http://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics\\_inmate\\_offenses.jsp](http://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics_inmate_offenses.jsp). For Trinidad, see <http://ttrisons.com/2013/portfolio-view/statistics-convicted-inmates-by-nationality/#!prettyPhoto/gallery/1/> <all accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 18 Data for South Africa, see RSA Department of Correctional Services at <http://www.dcs.gov.za>.
- 19 Data for Australia from Australian Bureau of Statistics, <http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/by%20Subject/4517.0~2013-Main%20Features-Most%20Serious%20Offence%20or%20Charge-16>; for Indonesia, see 'Drug Use, New Drugs Swell as Institutions Flourish', *Jakarta Globe*, 29 November 2013, <http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/news/drug-use-new-drugs-swell-as-institutions-flourish>; for New Zealand, see *Statistics New Zealand*, 'New Zealand's Prison Population', [http://www.stats.govt.nz/browse\\_for\\_stats/snapshots-of-nz/yearbook/society/crime/corrections.aspx](http://www.stats.govt.nz/browse_for_stats/snapshots-of-nz/yearbook/society/crime/corrections.aspx); and for Thailand, 32nd Asian and Pacific Conference of Correctional Administrators, October 2012, [http://www.apcca.org/uploads/APCCA\\_Report\\_2012\\_Brunei.pdf](http://www.apcca.org/uploads/APCCA_Report_2012_Brunei.pdf) <all accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 20 UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women, A/68/340, para. 26.
- 21 Amnesty International, *Death sentences and executions*, 2013.
- 22 'Possible moratorium on death sentence pending govt's final decision', *New Straits Times*, 20 October 2012, <http://www.nst.com.my/latest/possible-moratorium-on-death-sentence-pending-govt-s-final-decision-1.159690>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 23 'Britain urged to suspend aid to Pakistan as hangings loom', *The Daily Telegraph*, 23 October 2014, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/pakistan/11181240/Britain-urged-to-suspend-aid-to-Pakistan-as-hangings-loom.html> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 24 UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, 16 June 2014.
- 25 'New ACLU Report Finds Overwhelming Racial Bias in Marijuana Arrests', *ACLU website*, 4 June 2013, <https://www.aclu.org/criminal-law-reform/new-aclu-report-finds-overwhelming-racial-bias-marijuana-arrests> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 26 Global Commission on Drug Policy, *Counting the costs*, 2014.
- 27 Mitchell O et al, 'Assessing the effectiveness of drug courts on recidivism: A meta-analytic review of traditional and non-traditional drug courts', *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 40, 2012, pp60–71, [http://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/Assessing\\_Effectiveness.pdf](http://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/Assessing_Effectiveness.pdf) <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 28 For example, Government of Jamaica, Drug Court (Treatment and Rehabilitation, etc.) Act, <http://moj.gov.jm/laws/drug-court-treatment-and-rehabilitation-etc-act>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 29 See <http://hopehawaii.net/> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 30 Amon, JJ et al, 'Compulsory drug detention in East and Southeast Asia: Evolving government, UN and donor responses', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 25, 2014, pp13–20. <http://idhdp.com/media/1083/compulsory-drug-detention-in-east-southeast-asia.pdf> <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 31 Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Brazil, CAT/OP/BRA/1, 2012.
- 32 Colectivo de Estudios Drogas y Derecho (CEDD), *In search of rights: drug users and state responses in Latin America*, 2014.
- 33 *Compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres*, Joint statement by UN bodies, March 2012, [http://www.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/document/2012/JC2310\\_Joint%20Statement6March12FINAL\\_en.pdf](http://www.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/document/2012/JC2310_Joint%20Statement6March12FINAL_en.pdf), <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 34 UNODC/Treatnet, *Drug dependence treatment: Interventions for drug users in prison*, p11.
- 35 Organisation of American States, *The drug problem in the Americas*, 2013, p82.
- 36 Onyango OJ, 'The challenges facing rehabilitation of prisoners in Kenya and the mitigation strategies', *International Journal of Research in Social Sciences*, June 2013. Vol. 2, No.2, [http://www.ijssk.org/uploads/3/1/1/7/3117743/criminology\\_6.pdf](http://www.ijssk.org/uploads/3/1/1/7/3117743/criminology_6.pdf), <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 37 UNODC, *World Drug Report 2012*, preface iii.
- 38 Jürgens R et al, 'HIV and incarceration: prisons and detention'. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*, 2011; 14:26, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3123257/>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 39 Penal Reform International, *Who are women prisoners? Survey results from Jordan and Tunisia*, 2014.
- 40 UN Secretary General's Special Envoy on HIV/AIDS in Eastern Europe and Central Asia, 'Is Moldova Leading the World on Harm Reduction in Prisons?', *Huffington Post blog*, 2 May 2014, [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/michel-d-kazatchkine/is-moldova-leading-the-wo\\_b\\_4731043.html](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/michel-d-kazatchkine/is-moldova-leading-the-wo_b_4731043.html), <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 41 UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, 16 June 2014.
- 42 Prison needle exchange programs rare despite evidence, HCV Research and News, 29 October 2013, <http://hepatitisresearchandnewsupdates.blogspot.co.uk/2013/11/prison-needle-exchange-programs-rare.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 43 Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, *Global report: UNAIDS report on the global AIDS epidemic 2013*.
- 44 'HIV explosion in Romanian prisons: drug users are the most affected population', International Drug Policy Consortium, 16 September 2014, <http://idpc.net/alerts/2014/09/hiv-explosion-in-romanian-prisons-drug-users-are-the-most-affected-population>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 45 World Health Organization Europe, *Preventing overdose deaths in the criminal justice system*, 2014.
- 46 Harm Reduction International, *The global state of harm reduction 2012: Towards an integrated response*, 2012, p129.
- 47 Eg Penal Reform International, *Who are women prisoners? Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan*, 2014, p17; and Penal Reform International, *Women in prison in Russia: at a glance*, 2010.

- 48 Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Honduras 2009, CAT/OP/HND/1.
- 49 For example, see Pakistan, *Reimagining incarceration*, 7 September 2014, <http://www.dawn.com/news/1130024> <accessed 27 January 2015>; Argentina Report of the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Argentina, 2012, CAT/OP/ARG/1; and Report of the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Mexico, 2008, CAT/OP/MEX/1.
- 50 US Department of State, 2013 *Human Rights Reports: Guatemala*.
- 51 US Department of State, 2013 *Human Rights Reports: Indonesia*.
- 52 For example, 'Corruption fuelling black markets in Guatemala prisons', *InSightCrime*, 4 February 2014, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/corruption-fueling-black-markets-in-guatemala-prisons>; 'Huge profits on offer in El Salvador prison economy', *InSightCrime*, 7 January 2014, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/huge-profits-on-offer-in-el-salvador-prison-economy>; Mexico's drug traffickers continue trade in prison, *The New York Times*, 10 August 2009, <http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/11/world/americas/11prisons.html?pagewanted=all&r=0>; 'Corruption rampant in Peru's prison system', 31 January 2012, *Peru this Week*, <http://www.peruthisweek.com/news-corruption-rampant-in-perus-prison-system-11473>. <All accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 53 For example, US Department of State, 2013 *Human Rights Reports: Mexico*.
- 54 *Report on the visit to Denmark carried out by the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT)*, February 2014, CPT/Inf (2014) 25.
- 55 Report on an unannounced inspection of HMP Aitcourse by HM Chief Inspector of Prisons (UK), June 2014, <http://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2014/10/Aitcourse-2014-web.pdf>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 56 'Drug seizure causes prison riot in Vietnam', *Thanh Nien News*, 17 April 2014, <http://www.thanhniennews.com/society/drug-seizure-causes-prison-riot-in-vietnam-25415.html>; 'Prisoners up in arms over forced haircuts', *Times Live South Africa*, 19 April 2013, <http://www.timeslive.co.za/thetimes/2013/04/19/prisoners-up-in-arms-over-forced-haircuts>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 57 US Department of State, 2013 *Human Rights Reports: Brazil*.
- 58 'Prison chief calling for overhaul', *Bangkok Post*, 1 September 2014, <http://www.bangkokpost.com/news/local/429778/prisons-chief-calling-for->, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 59 'Human rights advocates call for prison reforms', *The Journal of the Turkish Weekly*, 19 April 2014. <http://www.turkishweekly.net/news/165864/human-rights-advocates-call-for-prison-reforms.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 60 UNODC, *World Drug Report 2012*.
- 61 Commission on Narcotic Drugs, *3rd Informal Civil Society Hearing, Presentation of Report of the Scientific Consultation Working Group conclusions on drug policy, health and human rights*, 12 March 2014, [http://www.cndblog.org/2014/03/3rd-informal-civil-society-hearing\\_3797.html](http://www.cndblog.org/2014/03/3rd-informal-civil-society-hearing_3797.html) and Demand reduction roundtable, 12 March 2013, <http://www.cndblog.org/2013/03/demand-reduction-round-table.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 62 UNODC, *Remarks of the UNODC Executive Director Opening of the High-level of the Implementation of the Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards an Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem*, 13 March 2014.
- 63 UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, 16 June 2014.
- 64 'Georgia: Tbilisi Struggles with Drug-Policy Reform', *Eurasianet.org*, 3 June 2014, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/68434>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 65 'Italy court strikes down drug law blamed for prison crowding', Reuters, 12 February 2014, <http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/02/12/us-italy-drugs-law-idUSBREA1B1FF20140212>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 66 'Drug decriminalisation options being looked at', *The Times of Malta*, 8 December 2013, <http://www.timesofmalta.com/articles/view/20131208/local/Drug-decriminalisation-options-being-looked-at.498012>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 67 Sentencing for drug offences, *The Slovak Spectator*, 11 March 2013, <http://spectator.sme.sk/articles/view/49338/2/sentencing-for-drug-offences.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 68 'Dubai police reiterate amnesty for drug addicts seeking treatment', *ArabianBusiness.com* website, 11 August 2014, <http://m.arabianbusiness.com/dubai-police-reiterate-amnesty-for-drug-addicts-seeking-treatment-560813.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 69 'Gambia reduces penalties For cannabis possession', *Jollofnews*, 27 August 2015, <http://www.jollofnews.com/index.php/national-news/health/511-gambia-reduces-penalties-for-cannabis-possession>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 70 'Jamaica considers marijuana legalisation and production', *BBC website*, 22 January 2015, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-30926714>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 71 The Global Initiative for Drug Policy Reform, *Ecuador*, <http://reformdrugpolicy.com/beckley-main-content/new-approaches/future-directions-for-drug-policy-reform/latin-america/ecuador-2/>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 72 'Reducing rate of recidivism', *The Japan Times*, 8 July 2013, <http://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2013/07/08/editorials/reducing-rate-of-recidivism/#.UdvU4jusTo>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 73 'Early release for thousands of drug convicts', *BBC website*, 18 July 2014, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-us-canada-28380649>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 74 Boiteux L, 'Drugs and Prisons: The repression of drugs and the increase of the Brazilian penitentiary population', in *Systems Overload – Drug laws and prisons in Latin America*, 2010, [http://www.wola.org/sites/default/files/downloadable/Drug%20Policy/2011/WOLATNI-Systems\\_Overload-brazil-def.pdf](http://www.wola.org/sites/default/files/downloadable/Drug%20Policy/2011/WOLATNI-Systems_Overload-brazil-def.pdf)
- 75 'NGOs slam 'dangerous shift' in drug policy in Bulgaria's proposed Penal Code', *The Sofia Globe*, 23 January 2014, <http://sofiaglobe.com/2014/01/23/ngos-slam-dangerous-shift-in-drug-policy-in-bulgarias-proposed-penal-code/>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 76 'Attorney-General Robert Clark lifts jail terms for major crimes', *The Age Victoria*, 3 April 2014, <http://www.theage.com.au/victoria/attorneygeneral-robert-clark-lifts-jail-terms-for-major-crimes-20140402-35yw4.html>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 77 'US drug enforcement official: legalising marijuana threatens US institutions', *The Guardian*, 4 March 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/04/us-dea-marijuana-congress-threatens-institutions>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.
- 78 'Uruguay becomes first nation to legalise marijuana trade', *BBC website*, 11 December 2013, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-25328656>, <accessed 27 January 2015>.

---

**GLOBAL PRISON TRENDS  
SPECIAL FOCUS 2015  
DRUGS AND IMPRISONMENT**

**Pull-out section**

**Penal Reform International**  
60–62 Commercial Street  
London E1 6LT  
United Kingdom  
+44 (0) 20 7247 6515  
[www.penalreform.org](http://www.penalreform.org)  
Twitter: @PenalReformInt